 Kanosh Town Corporation held the regular council meeting on Wednesday, December 13, 2023, 2023, in the town office at 7:00 p.m.  

Members present:
Mayor Scott McDonald, Council members:  Neil Shumway, Hayden George, David Whitaker, Brandon Stephenson, Kanosh Town Clerk Cindy Turner, and Kanosh Town Treasurer DeniAnn Whitaker.
 
Others:   Jim Weaver, Council member elect Dan Degraffenried & Josh Whitaker, Heidi McDonald, CERT Captain Geri Minton, Town Employee Lorin Shumway, Dixie Power representatives Brandon Cummings, & Alan Scott, Six County Jess Peterson, Jim Kooy.  Planning and Zoning Emmy Chevalier.  
Mayor Scott McDonald offered the opening ceremonies through an invocation.  
Councilmember Neil Shumway led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Minutes of the November 2023 meeting were read and approved as amended through a motion by Councilmember Hayden George, Councilmember Neil Shumway provided a second to the motion, and all Council members in attendance voted in favor as noted below:
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	Brandon Stephenson	Aye
	Neil Shumway		Aye
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Hayden George	Aye

Warrants for December 2023 were read, discussed, and approved to be paid through a motion by Councilmember Neil Shumway, Council member Brandon Stephenson seconded the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below: 
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
Brandon Stephenson	Aye
	Neil Shumway		Aye
	Hayden George	Aye
	David Whitaker	Aye

Dixie Power Representatives Brandon Cummings and Alan Scott:
Mr. Scott addressed the council stating that Dixie Power would like to purchase the line from 7200 South (Hatton Road) along the highway to the existing metering point.  They would like to then build a line to the Reservation, without building duplicate facilities coming down the highway.  Following the purchase, they would take over operations and maintenance on the line.  Mr. Cummings pointed out that Dixie Power had discussed the purchase proposal previously where the price of $60,000.00 was discussed.   Council members briefly discussed the possibility of selling the line last month where several options or alternatives were also suggested.   One suggestion was working out something in trade to build a line up to the new water facility when the well is complete. A concern was the possible increase in wheeling fees, Mr. Scott responded stating that they are not proposing any change to the wheeling fees.  There was question if Dixie could just tie on to our line in exchange for some of the wheeling fees?  If we were to retain ownership from the Hatton Road to our metering point, then Dixie Power took their line down reservation road in exchange for the wheeling fees for a specific number of years? Mr. Scott stated they could certainly look at that, however he doesn’t believe Kanosh would come out ahead on that since they would be taking over the line section, maintenance and everything with very small loads a single-phase line.  He also stated that he is not opposed to anything but does not believe that kind of transaction would not come out in Kanosh’s favor.  Councilmember Hayden George pointed out that 4 or 5 years ago Kanosh rebuilt the lines so maintenance is minimal, stating that the cost to rebuild the lines could be more than Kanosh would gain from a sale.  The lines were rebuilt in 2017, poles usually hold up well for about 30 years. 

Mr. Cummings stated that in running 3-phase power to the well site, we are looking at about a mile and a half, the existing poles will need to be changed out you would not want to put new equipment on the old poles, the existing poles are roughly 25 years old now.  Mr. Cummings went on to say that they would have to do the installation “hot” because of the existing customers.

Councilmembers and Dixie Power will each research and think about the items presented.  This will appear as an agenda item for the January meeting.  
 
CERT:    
CERT Captain Geri Minton reported that the CERT Team has received a filing cabinet and has filled it with first aid supplies.   They are working on the phone tree and inventory.

Fire Dept.
Kanosh Fire Chief Lorin Shumway reported everything has been quiet in the fire dept. this month.  

Kanosh Town owns the “Olive” Service building, Mr. Shumway suggested for future thought, making the Olive Station turn into a CERT Building and label it as such.

Town Employee Lorin Shumway has completed certification for the State Cross connection Program.  The cross-connection program has actually been a law for some time, some small communities have procrastinated their compliance of the program however by January 21st. it has to be in place, the program is ongoing.  Many public drinking water systems are contaminated each year by pollutants or contaminants that backflow into the water system through unprotected cross-connections. The State of Utah certifies Backflow Testers and Program Administrators to help prevent unprotected cross connections.   The water supplier shall not allow a connection to his system which may jeopardize its quality and integrity. Cross connections are not allowed unless controlled by an approved and properly operating backflow prevention assembly or device. The requirements of the International Plumbing Code and its amendments as adopted by the Department of Commerce under R156-56 shall be met with respect to cross connection control and backflow prevention.

Planning and Zoning:
*Planning and Zoning spokesperson Emmy Chevalier addressed the council stating there have been no permits issued or any application permits requested this month.  

*Nothing new to report.

*Continuing to wait on any progress on the Set Back Ordinance.

Review Electrical Rates and Reset Surcharge Rates based on review:
Councilmember Neil Shumway noted the cost per KWH has more than doubled what last months cost was, we were trending down and now we are reverting back to where we were for the month of October.    This does not move our six- month average at all, it went from .068/kwh to .0659/kwh.  Councilmember Shumway recommend no change in the current surcharge rate this month.

UAMPS:
Councilmember David Whitaker provided a UAMPS update: On November 8, 2023, UAMPS and NuScale announced the mutual agreement to terminate the Carbon Free Power Project 
Dec 21, 2023 — Emery County's Lila Canyon coal mine has been "idled indefinitely," leaving Utah with only three currently operating coal mines.

Councilmember Whitaker questioned if Kanosh Town wants to call back our IPP power for next summer?  Following a conversation with Eric Larsen, Councilmember Whitaker feels that due to the volatile power market it would be a wise decision to call back the IPP power.

Debris Basin cost share for clean up:
Mayor McDonald provided a recap of the discussion briefly presented in last month’s meeting, stating that Kanosh Town owns the Dam and the debris basin, CCI Irrigation Company maintains and operates it, this is the agreement we have been working under.  Now the discussion is how to share the cost of that maintenance between Kanosh Town and Corn Creek Irrigation company.   Councilmember Brandon Stephenson verbalized his feelings that Kanosh Town should participate since it is Kanosh Town property, however not an “open checkbook”, costs or/and projects should be presented to the council in a format of:
1) this is what we need to do
2) this is what we recommend doing
3) this is what it will cost prior to any purchase.    
Councilmember Hayden George noted that Mr. Stan Koyle has not charged anyone for his services, all of which have been donated and very appreciated.  Councilmember George questioned if there could be “penned” agreement between Kanosh Town and Corn Creek Irrigation Company.  This fall CCI has spent approximately $3,000.00.

Mayor Scott McDonald reaffirmed Stephensen’s previous suggestion, of presenting the project with the cost estimate to the Town, after which the Town will determine what they can help with.  

Utility Delinquency Review:
Council members reviewed the monthly delinquency list. It was determined, again, to handle those accounts in arrears according to established Town policy. 

Public Comment
Jess Peterson Community Advisor through Six County Association of Governments addressed the Council stating he is here to help the Town in any way possible.  He can help with CIB/CDBG applications (they are really hands on with CDBG walking you through the entire process), drafting ordinances, resolutions, general plans.  Through his position with Six County, he is here to support the community with what capacity they have.

Old Business
*Well Project update: things are happening!!  There is a hole!! They are close to 100 feet down!   Mayor Scott McDonald took the opportunity to thank everyone who may have had a hand in helping Kanosh obtain this goal.  Mayor McDonald specifically noted the time and energy Councilmember Brandon Stephenson provided a in securing the funding, the water rights, etc. The credit for this important project should go to the previous Mayor and Council members, Frank Paxton, Neil Shumway, Rodney Whatcott, and Hayden George.  The current Council is on board and happy to see this project continuing forward.


*CCI:  Councilmember Brandon Stephenson provided an update on the Corn Creek Project reporting that Fransen Engineering spent more than they had budgeted for.  Mr. Layne Jensen sent the following note through email correspondence:  

In June we submitted a request for additional funding from NRCS due to changes in scope.  NRCS-UT approved the request and sent it to National NRCS for processing.  Since submitting the request, we have completed the preliminary design work and submitted the Plan-EA for review.  We have been holding our expenses since June waiting for the additional funding to be released.  We anticipated a few months process after approval, but this delay has put a great burden on our small business and the subconsultants who have helped us finalize the draft Plan-EA.  I will be preparing an invoice this week for the work we have done since June.  Please consider using your available resources to pay the invoice before the end of the year.  I have been following up with Jason on the status of the additional funding.  He sent me an email this week indicating the funds will be released “very soon”.  Hopefully that means in early December.  Even if it is approved next week that will not be enough time to get a pay request processed through NRCS.  However, it does mean that funds you use to pay our invoice should be reimbursed soon.  You may want to reach out to Jason to get a better idea of what “very soon” means as you discuss my request.
 
We have numerous NRCS funded projects we are currently working on, and most are experiencing similar delays, which is causing us to use our line of credit to make payroll.  We would greatly appreciate it if you would pay the coming invoice so we can pay our subconsultants and get out of our line of credit before the end of the year.

Presentation Plaque of appreciation:
On behalf of Kanosh Town Corporation, Mayor Scott McDonald presented out going councilmembers Brandon Stephenson and Hayden George with a plaque of appreciation.  Mayor McDonald expressed the feelings of each of the council in thanking each of the outgoing council members for their service.
Christmas Celebration:
Christmas tree lighting was quite a success!  There was a lot of community support.

The official sacking of the candy for the Christmas Celebration will take place Tuesday, Sack candy: Tuesday 19th @7:30 at the fire station.

The children’s Christmas Program is scheduled to take place on Friday 22nd.

There being no further business to come before the board, the meeting adjourned.



  Scott McDonald					Cindy Turner,
  Kanosh Town Mayor                                         	Kanosh Town Clerk




Agenda:    Dixie Power line purchase.
Utah State Cross Connection control program - Lorin
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